Minutes of Old Newton with Dagworth & Gipping Parish Council

Wednesday 1st July 2015 at Old Newton Village Hall commencing at 7.30pm

Present:  Cllrs K Goudy, M Clements, M Shave, S Hill, J Miller, R Stearn, K Price (Clerk), 
District Cllr J Wilshaw, and 0 members of the public.
1. Chairman’s welcome and to receive any apologies for absence.  Apologies received from Cllrs Mole (Vice Chair), Reeve and Shelley and County Cllr Andrew Stringer. 
2. To receive any declarations of personal/prejudicial interest.  None received.  However, Cllr Shave did declare an interest when the grass cutting of the village Hall frontage was discussed due to his connections to the football club.
3. To approve the minutes of the June meeting held on 3rd June 2015.  The minutes were proposed and seconded and all agreed to approve the minutes.  The Chairman signed the minutes as a true and accurate record.
4. Matters arising from above minutes.  
· Pg 405. Chain of office is with the jewellers to have a quotation.  We need to update the chain to include Cllr Miller and have all the plaques made the same.  Cllr Miller will investigate an engravers at Ipswich for a quote to do more work.
· Finger post to Whitehall has now been done
· Finger post at the top of Hundred Lane is still missing.

· Finger post at Mendlesham is precarious and needs reporting.

· Chapel Road flooding was discussed again.  It is believed that this is house owners rather than farmers responsibility.  
· Several complaints regarding verges not being cut around the village.  Chair has rang and complained and was told by end of June but this has not been done yet. Cllr Wilshaw agreed to try and put some pressure on SCC on our behalf.
· Cllr Hill asked about Ward Green and when the Scarff family would be cutting this.  Cllr Goudy stated that he would speak to the Scarff family.
5. Clerks report following previous meeting
· Crier submission was submitted in time.  
· RTI submission has not yet been submitted.  This needs to be done by 6th July.
· All cheques for payment have been issued.

· The clerk did the days training and has already implemented some changes to the village web site.  The clerk also uploaded the village fete posters to the website under events.

· Online Register of Interests forms – Clerk has ensured that all register of interests forms were issued for completion online / submitted to MSDC.  Gordon Steed at MSDC / Babergh was chasing and all online forms have now been completed.  There was an issue with Cllr Stearns but I believe Cllr Stearn visited Needham to sort this out.  The other paper copies for Cllr Hill and Cllr Reeve were submitted and are pending on the MSDC system but the clerk has had confirmation that MSDC are in receipt of them.

· Apologies as the clerk realised the night before the meeting that all Cllrs should have received copies of the standing orders and financial regulations as requested at the last meeting.  All Cllrs on email have now received them and hard copies have been printed for Cllr Reeve & Hill and provided at tonight’s meeting.

· Clerk has submitted the cleansing grant form for the qtr ending June 2015.

· As in previous years the Clerk would like permission to pay any bills that come in through July in August for payment of clerks salary / cemetery maintenance etc and will provide timesheets / paperwork for approval as usual at the September meeting.  This was unanimously agreed by all Cllrs present.
· The Clerk received some forms to complete for the sign for Whitehall – The Chair agreed to complete and return.

· Clerk has reported the honeypot lane flooding issue again to Highways contact within SCC.

· Clerk has responded to the Stowmarket Town Mayor hosting an event in Old Newton enquiry discussed as correspondence at the June meeting.

· There has been some confusion over the CGM invoices as they appear to have been sending them to the Old Village Hall for payment and then put us on stop…  The clerk has resolved this now and the grass was cut in time for the village fete and the invoices for May are now in for payment.

· Grass cutting on the front to stay with Football club and be done every three weeks unless requested otherwise.  Cllr Shave abstained from the vote as he declared an interest.

6. Financial matters & Financial report
The audit documents have been sent in time to BDO.  The Clerk has pulled together a summary that we should include in the next crier edition and also publish on the village website.  This will enable us to comply with the new transparency code that comes into effect this month.  Proposed 6 mthly to 
Bank Account Balances:


· Cheque account balance =  £25,919.47  (30/06/15)

· Scottish Widows 60 Day account balance = £3,356.88 (01.04.15)

· Scottish Widows Deposit account = £251.61 (01.04.15)

Accounts for payment – June 2015:

· KAREN PRICE – Salary June  £608.33  Tax & NI = None to pay & expenses £54.80 = £663.13
· HMRC – PAYE NI & Tax £ Nil to pay
· MSDC – Contested Election Old Newton £975.46 + Uncontested Election Gipping £87.50 = £1,062.96
· Old Newton United Football Club £28.00
· Adam Alexander – Cemetery Maintenance £255.00
· ONwoods / ONEG – Litter picking cleansing grant money £82.80
· CGM – Grass Cutting May- £234.14 & £46.10 = £280.24
Monies Received – May 2015: 

· VAT re-claim.  £536.19 for the period 04/06/14 – 04/03/15.  

· Dignity Cemetery Fees – Gerald John Clarke- £100.00 (payslip 100073)

· Coop Cemetery Fees – Derek Arnold Thomas - £200.00 (payslip 100073)

Proposed and seconded to pay the accounts.  All Cllr’s present agreed.

7. Correspondence Received & Circulars: 
· Letter received from Mr Peter Banham.  Pass the parking issues onto the police.  Proposed to get Adam to cut the bus shelter and invoice separately and then invoice the housing company Maclane / Tarmac / Whimpy.  Photos to be taken. 
· Feedback to SCC from Bacton Middle School Meeting – Cllr Shave will try to attend the next meeting on Monday 6th July.  
· SCC – EDF Energy stage 2 consultation events

· SALC – Suffolk Police – Future local policing events

· Fit fields in trust membership?

All letters and correspondence received.  Various circulars received for information purposes.  File circulated during the meeting.  
8. To receive Police Report 
There has been one reported crime in the village since the last report.  On 8th June overnight criminal damage was caused to an unoccupied property.  The current priorities are reducing rural crime and thefts from outside areas and prevention and detection of burglaries.
Priorities: - The next Area Forum and Priority Setting Meeting will be at Eye Police Station Monday 27th July 2015 starting at 7pm .  Members of the public are welcome and encouraged to attend. Please visit the local SNT web site for details of SNT surgeries and public events. 

9. To receive District Councillor’s Report – Miss Jill Wilshaw.  
CIL - The District Council had a meeting with the Examiner and any parties interested regarding the Community Infrastructure Levy.  There was quite a heated argument regarding this matter particularly by the small property developers who stated that they probably wouldn’t continue building as the costs would be too high so no profit would be made. Adjacent District and Borough Council have significantly lower rates.  The examiner heard both sides and has decided that the Council should go back and rethink their proposal which they are doing so at the moment so Cllr Wilshaw will keep the Parish Council updated.

Planning – Cllr Wilshaw had a meeting with the Planning Officer Philip Isbell.  He has advised that if  villages want to have more housing in their community then they should get in first by looking around the area and deciding where they feel the best place to build would be and suggest most importantly the type of houses they want. The other thing to consider would be passive/eco housing which the government has said we should only be building by 2016 and in keeping with the notion that Suffolk is the Greenest County Cllr Wilshaw believes we should be moving towards that. So once the results from Neighbourhood Plan has been collated Cllr Wilshaw believes the parish council should start talking to the Planning Officers stating the parish wishes. The Planners are wanting your ideas so that if/when property developers come forward with plans they can say these are what the village wants and they will prioritise those developers who follow the parish wishes.

Suffolk Energy-from-waste facility – Cllr Wilshaw was fortunate enough to be invited to look around this facility with the other District.  It is a place where all out black bin waste goes to, they are geared up for 290,000 tons of rubbish a year.  The furnace burns at 850 degrees C which kills off all poisons including dioxins which Councillor Stearn was asking about at the last meeting. The end result is 3 different types of ash, large stones the size of pebbles which are used in road making, slightly smaller ones which are used to make breeze blocks for building and then very fine ash. All metals that come through the furnace are also sold on to scrap dealers. The heat that is emitted caused by the steam which turns the turbines is going to be piped down the road to the greenhouses which will help with growing tomatoes so all the waste is reused to enhance something. The ground surrounding the facility is a wild flower area with many new trees planted. This facility has got a 25 year lease at the end of which it will be handed over to Suffolk Council.  At the facility there is a very good visitor centre particularly good showing the children how to recycle things. The one thing they are not trying to do is promote you throw everything in the black bin and not recycle the green stuff but as there will always be black bin waste they are making use of even that. 

10. To receive County Councillor’s Report – Cllr Stringer is away on a conference and sends his apologies for tonight’s meeting.  He will endeavour to update the clerk and Cllrs upon his return.  He has tried to forward his report but is struggling with IT whilst away.
11. Planning Applications Received –None received
12. Planning Decisions from MSDC  
· 1242/15 – Regulisation of demolition of side extension, chimney and rear pantry.  Erections of single storey side extension.  Formation of dormer window to rear.  Re-render front elevation and associated timber repairs.  Internal works as per schedule at 40 Church Road, Old Newton.  MSDC Listed Building Consent has been granted.
13. Broadband – Broadband Interim cover for outer reach areas.  The Parish Council held another public meeting on 22nd June 2015 that was again well attended by 13 members of the public, 4 Parish Councillors, the Clerk and County Cllr Andrew Stringer.  
The Clerk gave an overview of where we are and to be honest we are not much further forward than before.  The clerk is concerned over rules and regulations from Ofcom and personally the wording of the telecommunications act 2003 is not clear enough to decide whether we are contravening their rules or not.  It was decided that a user group would be set up.  Four members of the public came forward - Mrs Mary Hope, Mrs Wendy Alstin, David Scott and Mark Smith and Cllr Jonathan Miller agreed to be the parish liaison.  There is concern over the connection at Rookery Farm as we believe this is now up for sale.  A plan needs to be pulled together to move forward.  There is still not enough information available about the current system, its current users – who is getting signal from whom etc.  No bills have been submitted for payment and yet we know people are incurring fees.  Cllr Stringer confirmed that he is prepared to give letters of indemnity to people to cover them from the BT angle.  The equipment has been gifted to the user group who will now try to move the project forward with support from the parish council.  The next meeting of the user group is on 21st July at Mark & Davids house.  Cllr Andrew Stringer has been invited to attend.  The clerk has still not received the grant money promised from SCC.  
Communication with Ross and Andrew is lacking.  The user group are setting up a bank account and asking every user for an initial payment of £40 each and then £20 thereafter.  David Scott has agreed to be the treasurer.  
14. Ward Green Trees - Alistair from Chippertech has been up to Ward Green and has stated that the grass will need to be cut before any work can commence.  He states that the largest tree is showing signs of Ash die back disease and will need to come down.  He also states that there are 4 /5 mature trees that need work and the smaller ones will need to be coppiced, this will allow for more light to the pond.  He estimates approximately £2,200 + VAT to do the work.  

Clerk has spoken with Cllr Mary Reeve who believes he has not been looking at the right trees.  I have asked her to meet Alistair and go through the work required.  I would advise that we look to get another quote and ask Mary to meet them too.  As nothing can be done until after the grass has been cut we have time to arrange a second quote and report back again at the September meeting.  We also need to bear in mind that we have not budgeted for this but there is money in the reserves that can be ring-fenced.  Cllr Stearn would like to be involved regarding any environment issues – Roger to liaise with Mary and the Clerk. Include Ben Stearn to provide a quote plus one other.  Cllr Stearn will declare an interest in Ben’s 
15. Footpaths – The School has been in contact with Cllr Stearn.  Cllr Stearn has been in contact with Bury St Edmunds and several people have looked at the footpath.  It is on-going.  Cllr Stearn is looking for volunteers to help restore the path.  Mr Wrinch has apparently agreed to provide the stones.  Mr Hill needs to be contacted.  Andrew Stringer was going to come back to the parish council after speaking with Mr Hill.  We need to ensure that communication and information is pivotal to moving forward. 
16. Defibrillator – Clerk has been in touch with the ambulance service and the British Heart Foundation are offering support to purchase one at the moment.  We need to complete an application form.  They ask for £400 donation this does not include the box to keep it in and we need to include the cost of the box in addition to the £400.  Applying does not guarantee success with the application.  Cllr Mole has commented by email that he believes the money should be raised from local businesses and has pledged £100 as a starter.  Cllr Clements has had a quote for £1300.  Clerk to complete the application form for the British Heart Foundation supported defbrillator.
17. Housing Needs Survey – The Housing Needs Survey committee met with District Cllr Jill Wilshaw and Sunila Osboune from CAS on 10th June 2015 at the Chairman’s home address.  It was agreed that we would advertise the survey wherever we can free of charge to include the website and Stowmarket free papers.  There needs to be a letter signed by the Chair that Sunila will provide as a template.  The closing date should be 2 weeks following distribution and we should look to distribute by hand alongside the crier.  We will need to ask Community Council if this is ok.  Results will be approximately 6 – 8 weeks from closing date.  The committee felt that this should be issued end of August for inclusion in the September Crier, hopefully results should then be available for the November / December meeting of the parish council.  We will need to order approximately 580 surveys and the costs are £1 per copy.  Postage will be charged for returns only after the event.

18. Employment Committee – The employment committee met three weeks ago.  Holiday pay is an issue.  The contract of employment needs to include holiday pay and pension entitlement.  Sub-committee have looked at holiday pay and SALC are awaiting confirmation from Pretty’s.  The employment committee will finalise and come back to the council and the clerk.
19. Councillors matters to be brought to the attention of the Council.
· Contract for the cutting of the playing fields – We were going to ask a tree specialist on Sandford Road.  Clive.  The trees are now touching the ground.  Cllr Goudy to speak to the tree specialist.
· SCC have removed some of the cats eyes and they are required to be put back.  Clerk to chase highways.

· David Abbott – Flytipping MSDC contact.  Took the rubbish away and has reported that he has contacted the salvage people to ensure that they remove all debris from car accidents.  

· Untidy site at end of Brown Street  - MSDC to be reported as an untidy site rather than an abandoned car.  

· More flytipping on the bend at Canhams.  Clerk to report
20. Public Forum – Nothing from the public gallery.
21. Additional Matters for inclusion on the agenda for the September meeting
· Defibrillator.
· Ward Green
· Footpaths

· Tree Surgeons

· Employment Committee

22. Date of the next meeting – Wednesday 2nd September 2015 
Meeting closed at 21.16 hrs
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